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MINUTES
Upper Saucon Township Board of Supervisors
Regular Meeting
Monday, July 22, 2019 – 6:30 P.M.
Township Municipal Building
	

Members Present:	Brian J. Farrell, Vice Chairman 
Philip W. Spaeth 
Kimberly Stehlik
Stephen Wagner 

Members Absent:	Dennis E. Benner, Chairman

Staff Attending:          Thomas F. Beil, Township Manager	 
Joseph Geib, Assistant Township Manager		
Thomas Dinkelacker, Township Solicitor 
Charles Unangst, P.E., Township Engineer 
Patricia Lang, Director of Community Development
			Thomas J. Nicoletti, Chief of Police


CALL TO ORDER 

Mr. Farrell called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m., in the Public Meeting Room of the Upper Saucon Township Municipal Building, 5500 Camp Meeting Road, Upper Saucon Township, Lehigh County, PA. 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mr. Farrell asked all in attendance to stand and recite the “Pledge of Allegiance.” 

NOTIFICATION 

Mr. Farrell announced that all public sessions of the Upper Saucon Township Board of Supervisors are electronically recorded.  The recordings are maintained as part of the record of the meeting until the minutes are transcribed and approved by the Board.

PUBLIC COMMENT
	
None



SUBDIVISIONS & LAND DEVELOPMENTS

Brinley Court – Phase 2 Final Plan and Phase 3 Final Plan – Resolution No. 2019-23 
Mr. Farrell announced that Resolution No. 2019-23 pertaining to Brinley Court has been removed from the agenda at the applicant’s request. This item will likely be on the agenda for the August 26, 2019 Board of Supervisors meeting.
 
MINUTES

None

ORDINANCES

None

RESOLUTIONS

None

MOTIONS

Appointment of Special Solicitor 
Motion made by  Mr. Wagner and seconded by Mr. Spaeth to appoint Attorney Robert W. Gundlach, Jr., as special solicitor to represent the Township’s interest in upholding its zoning ordinance in connection with the conditional use application filed by Kay Lehigh LLC on May 20, 2019 and to compensate the special solicitor in accordance with the fee schedule set forth in Attorney Gundlach’s letter of May 13, 2019. 

Joan Slota, 3880 East Hopewell Road, questioned why the Township needs to hire an attorney and asked if Kay Builders is suing the Township because they’re not getting what they want.  Solicitor Dinkelacker explained that Kay Lehigh filed a conditional use application to build three warehouses on property along Route 309.  He went on to explain that the Board has the option of appointing a Special Solicitor to represent the Township’s interests in upholding its zoning ordinance with respect to the conditional use application filed by Kay Lehigh.  

Ms. Slota expressed concern that Attorney Gundlach represents developers in other communities and wanted to make sure he was on the Township’s side.  

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

Appointment of Geotechnical Consultant  
Motion made by Mr. Spaeth and seconded by Ms. Stehlik to appoint Hydro-Terra Group as the Township Geotechnical Consultant and to compensate the Township Geotechnical Consultant for services rendered in accordance with the 2019 Geotechnical Services Rate Schedule included with Kent Littlefield’s letter of July 15, 2019. 
Mr. Wagner noted that Mr. Littlefield has been doing consulting work for the Township for many years and has extensive knowledge of the Township’s unique geology. Mr. Beil noted this appointment was necessary because Mr. Littlefield changed firms.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

Release of Funds – Liberty Village – Certification No. 9 
Motion made by Ms. Stehlik and seconded by Mr. Spaeth to authorize the release of construction security in the amount of $74,035.00 for the Liberty Village Subdivision in accordance with The Pidcock Company recommendation made by letter dated July 16, 2019.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

Release of Funds – Antich Land Development (3939 West Drive) - Certification No. 2
Motion made by Ms. Stehlik and seconded by Mr. Wagner to authorize the release of construction security in the amount of $57,091.38 for the Antich land development project at 3939 West Drive in accordance with the Township Engineer’s recommendation made by letter dated July 17, 2019. 

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

Request For Payment – Preston Lane Drainage & Roadway Improvements – Certification No. 8
Motion made by Mr. Wagner and seconded by Mr. Spaeth to authorize payment in the amount of $133,494.59 to Horst Excavating for work completed on the Preston Lane Drainage & Roadway Improvements Project.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

Request For Payment – Preston Lane Drainage & Roadway Improvements – Certification No. 9
Motion made by Ms. Stehlik and seconded by Mr. Wagner to authorize payment in the amount of $53,474.43 to Horst Excavating for work completed on the Preston Lane Drainage & Roadway Improvements Project.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

CORRESPONDENCE & INFORMATION ITEMS

None






DIRECTION/DISCUSSION ITEMS

Authorize Township Manager to send letter to PennDOT requesting speed limit reduction on
Weyhill Drive 
Mr. Beil said he received a request from a resident to lower the speed limit on Weyhill Drive which is currently posted at 40 mph.  He noted Weyhill Drive falls under PennDOT’s jurisdiction and any change in the speed limit would require PennDOT’s approval.  Mr. Beil said the issue before the Board is whether or not to authorize the Township Manager to send a letter to PennDOT requesting a speed limit reduction on Weyhill Drive.

Neha Civic of 2087 Rainlilly Drive said she is concerned with speeding on Weyhill Drive.  She spoke in support of reducing the speed limit noting that many walkers use this stretch of road and there are school bus stops as well.

Mr. Wagner asked Ms. Civic how much of a speed limit reduction she had in mind.  She said she was hoping the speed limit could be reduced to 30 mph.

Mr. Spaeth said 30 mph might be too low for this particular road, as many similar roads within the Township have 40 mph speed limits.  He also noted there are very few accidents on this road which would suggest the current speed limit is appropriate.  

Pragya Singh of 6493 Fox Glove Lane spoke in support of lowering the speed limit.  She said the high speeds vehicles travel on Weyhill Drive make it very dangerous for walkers.  She also noted the recently installed speed awareness monitor seems to be in the wrong spot and should be moved farther west on Weyhill Drive.   

It was the consensus of the Board to hold off on sending a letter to PennDOT.  The Board directed staff to find a better location for the speed awareness monitor along eastbound Weyhill Drive and to add another speed awareness monitor along westbound Weyhill Drive.

Resident concerns with the condition of the roads in the Blue Ridge West Estates Subdivision and lack of progress in having these roads dedicated to the Township
Mr. Beil briefly reviewed this matter with the Board.   He said he has been trying to get the developer, Lennar, to finish the roads in this subdivision and dedicate them to the Township but has been unsuccessful to date.

Jim Zellner, 5150 Skyview Drive, spoke on behalf of his neighbors in the Blue Ridge West Estates Subdivision.  He complained of unsafe roads that are poorly maintained and full of potholes.  He said it takes several days to have snow removed by the developer and when it is, often times only one lane is plowed.  Residents are looking for a path forward and a firm timeline on dedication of the roads to the Township.  

Solicitor Dinkelacker provided an overview of the legal issues related to this matter.  

A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the options available to the Township and the best approach to getting Lennar to finish the roads.  
Mr. Wagner was of the opinion that the developer was in breach of the Improvements Agreement and the Township should get aggressive with the developer to ensure completion of the roads.  

Solicitor Dinkelacker said he will research if Lennar is in breach of the Improvements Agreement and if the Township can use the $1,200,000 held as security in the letter of credit to complete the road work.  

Mr. Zellner asked for monthly updates on the status of this matter.  Mr. Beil agreed to be the point of contact and provide regular updates.

Len Martin, 4890 Majestic Drive, said he knows the Township Engineer is spending a lot of time working on this project and he wanted to know if Lennar is being billed for the Township Engineer’s work. Mr. Beil said Lennar is being billed for this work.  

Mr. Martin asked if the Township can withhold building permits and other approvals as leverage against Lennar.  Solicitor Dinkelacker said he would need to research this issue.  

Mr. Martin said residents are considering legal action to get the roads completed. 

Ms. Stehlik said the Township needs to take steps to make sure this doesn’t happen to future developments.  

Craig Golden, 4875 Majestic Drive, had various questions regarding Lennar’s letter of credit.  Solicitor Dinkelacker responded to Mr. Golden’s questions.  

The Board directed the Township Solicitor and staff to research whether Lennar is in breach of their Improvements Agreement and to take all legal means to ensure the roads in the Blue Ridge West Estates Subdivision are completed in a timely manner.

Resident request to lower speed limit on Kozy Korner Road from 40 mph to 35 mph
Mr. Beil said the Township Engineer did a study to determine the appropriate speed limit on Kozy Korner Road.  The study indicated the speed limit could be set at either 35 mph or 40 mph.  It was the consensus of the Board to keep the speed limit at 40 mph.  

BILLS, PAYROLL, AND COMMISSIONS

Motion made by Mr. Spaeth and seconded by Ms. Stehlik to authorize payment of the Prepaid Invoice List and Warrant List dated 7/19/2019.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.





ADDITIONAL BUSINESS

Change Order for Preston Lane Drainage and Roadway Project
Motion made by Ms. Stehlik and seconded by Mr. Wagner to approve Change Order No. 7 for the Preston Lane Drainage and Roadway Improvements Project which will increase the cost of the project by $103,151.51.  Mr. Unangst reviewed this matter with the Board and explained the need for the Change Order.  

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

COURTESY OF THE FLOOR

None

EXECUTIVE SESSION

None

ADJOURNMENT

Motion made by Mr. Wagner and seconded by Ms. Stehlik to adjourn the meeting.

The motion was approved by a vote of 4 to 0.

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 7:47 p.m.



_____________________________________  
Secretary
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